

War Crimes Committed by the United States in Iraq and Mechanisms for Accountability

The report was prepared by Consumers for Peace (www.consumersforpeace.org) with the advice of Karen Parker, noted lawyer in human rights and humanitarian law. Ms. Parker is President of the San-Francisco-based Association of Humanitarian Lawyers (www.humanlaw.org) and Chief Delegate to the United Nations for the Los Angeles-based International Educational Development/Humanitarian Law Project (IED/AHL), an accredited non-governmental organization on the U.N. Secretary-General's list.

October 10, 2006

Forward

The violence of the Iraq War and the chaos that has come to Iraq, can be traced directly to the illegality of the invasion and occupation of that country and the illegality of the tactics and weapons being used to maintain the occupation. "U.S. War Crimes in Iraq and Mechanisms for Accountability" documents these violations and calls on us all to demand investigation and prosecution of violations of international law by military and civilian leaders.

This report was coincidentally released at the same time as the release of *"The Human Cost of the War in Iraq; a Mortality Study, 2002-2006"* by the Bloomberg School of Public Health, Johns Hopkins University, and the School of Medicine, Al Mustansiriya University, Baghdad, Iraq. The peer reviewed study was conducted in cooperation with the Center for International Studies, Massachusetts Institute of Technology.

<http://web.mit.edu/cis/human-cost-war-101106.pdf>

See also The Lancet's publication of the study's results: *"Mortality after the 2003 invasion of Iraq: a cross-sectional cluster sample survey"* on October 11, 2006:

<http://www.thelancet.com/webfiles/images/journals/lancet/s0140673606694919.pdf>

The study found that as of July, 2006, there have been 654 965 excess Iraqi deaths as a consequence of the war; of post-invasion deaths, 601 027 were due to violence, with gunfire continuing as the most common cause.

Endorsements of *War Crimes Committed by the United State in Iraq and Mechanisms for Accountability*:

Howard Zinn, a historian, playwright, and social activist, is perhaps best known for *A People's History of the United States*, which presents American history through the eyes of those he feels are outside of the political and economic establishment. He writes:

This report on the war crimes of the current administration is an invaluable resource, with a meticulous presentation of the evidence and an astute examination of international law.

Dahr Jamail, noted independent journalist who spent more than eight months reporting from occupied Iraq, writes the following about the report:

"I cannot endorse strongly enough this report prepared by Karen Parker regarding U.S. war crimes in Iraq. Having witnessed much of what is so well documented in this report, it is a clear and encompassing indictment of the Bush Administration for the war crimes they are directly responsible for in Iraq. Until evidence such as this begins to see the light of day in a court of law and the perpetrators brought to justice, the world remains unsafe and unstable from an administration determined to rule the world. After witnessing what they are capable of in Iraq, I have no doubt these people will not stop in their quest for world domination. Instead, they must be stopped. And the only way to do that is bring the guilty to justice. This document will help achieve that goal."

Kathy Kelly, co-coordinator of Voices for Creative Non-Violence and three-time Noble Peace

Prize nominee, has visited Iraq 28 times in the last 15 years. She writes:

“After spending four days in the fortified and secure Green Zone, in Iraq, during September ’06, former Secretary of State James Baker III assured that the investigative panel he led had not spent any time “wringing our hands over what mistakes might or might not have been created in the past.” (NYT, September 20, 2006). The “Consumers for Peace” report on war crimes committed in Iraq helps us understand our responsibility not to wring our hands but rather to demand accountability from elected representatives by delivering this report to them and to local media. How many people killed? How many families torn apart? How many homes destroyed? How many livelihoods gone? How many lives ruined? How many cities sacrificed? We bear responsibility to end the war in Iraq, insist on just reparations for suffering caused, and promote careful, legal scrutiny of the crimes committed. This report beckons all who read it to stop collaborating with illegal, immoral warmongers who recklessly afflict Iraq.”

Neil MacKay, multi-award winning Home Affairs and Investigations Editor of the Sunday Herald (Scotland), writes:

"What has happened in Iraq is a great sin and a great crime. The invasion and occupation have stained the concepts of democracy, freedom and liberty; and disgraced the good name of the people of both the United States of America and Great Britain. As a journalist who has investigated the roots of this war, and the on-going horror of what is happening in Iraq, I fully commend this report to readers. It is an important reminder of the blood which is on the hands of our leaders, and the shame that the governments of the UK and the USA have brought to the British and American people by perpetrating a criminal war in our name."

Ann Wright, 29 year US Army veteran who retired as a Colonel and US diplomat who resigned in March, 2003 in opposition to the war in Iraq commented on the War Crimes Report:

"While in the US Army at Ft Bragg, NC, I taught to US military officers and non-commissioned officers the responsibilities of military forces under the Geneva Convention and the Law of Land Warfare, as well as the obligations of an Occupying Power.

The War Crimes Report is an extraordinarily comprehensive and important presentation of international law that governs the conduct of nations and their military forces. The Report documents the blatant violations of international and domestic law by the Bush administration and US military forces including the use of illegal military tactics and illegal weapons.

Because of a huge media failure in the United States, many Americans do not realize how many times the Bush administration has violated international law. But, the rest of the world knows very well the extent of these crimes.

As a retired military officer, I know that accountability is one of the foundation elements of the US military. The Bush administration has undercut the professionalism of our military forces by encouraging and condoning the violation of international and domestic war in treatment of detainees, torture and use of illegal tactics and weapons. For the sake of our own military we must demand accountability from civilian leaders, as well as our military forces. This report provides specific mechanisms for much-needed accountability of criminal behaviour by Bush administration policy makers and by US military forces."

Charles Jenks, human rights attorney (1981), Past President of Traprock Peace Center (1998-2005) and Chair of its Advisory Board, writes:

This war crimes report accurately and succinctly states the case that US officials in the Executive Branch and military have committed grievous war crimes in Iraq. Of course, this is not to say that US culpability stops at the Executive Branch and military. It was the US Congress that authorized the Bush Administration to go to war against Iraq and that has funded the war through every request made by the Executive Branch.

In addition to the fact that this was an illegal war to begin with, the war has been conducted in myriad ways that violate international humanitarian law, including the use of uranium munitions, chemical weapons (white phosphorus), cluster bombs, torture, the indiscriminate killing of civilians and laying waste to cities and the land.

No treatment of crimes, criminals or atrocities could completely describe the wrongs of this tragic conflict. This war crimes report strikes a balance. It manages to be concise at 37 pages, yet has sufficient scope, factual detail and exposition on the law to be useful in both considering the war crimes committed, and the grounds and theories of prosecution for those crimes. Further, it is a treasure trove of resources, with 120 notes and references.

December 18, 2006 revision

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	5
2. Overview of international humanitarian law	6
3. The on-going insurgency	8
4. Violations of basic duties of an occupying power	9
5. Specific situations of illegal military tactics	15
6. Use of illegal weapons	19
7. Aggression against selected urban areas	21
8. Holding violators accountable	26
9. Mechanisms for accountability	27
10. The “dictates of the public conscience”	31
Sources	32

1. Introduction

The opening of the U.S./British invasion campaign against Iraq in March 2003¹ was one of intense aerial bombardment designed to create “shock and awe” among Iraqis. The goal was to terrorize the Iraqi people and intimidate the Iraq military. For the U.S. public, watching through their television screens, the opening of the war was little different than a video game. Military briefings illustrated the effectiveness of “precision bombs”. Later, as the land campaign got underway, military and media reports showed U.S. forces quickly moving north into central Iraq and meeting less resistance than had been anticipated.

From the outside, the war seemed quick and contained. However, even at this stage multiple breaches of international humanitarian law occurred. The precision bombs touted by the military often were not. Hundreds of civilians were killed, and massive amounts of civilian property were destroyed. Cluster bombs were dropped on urban areas, including residential neighborhoods. Munitions containing depleted uranium were used in bombs and artillery shells. Tanks fired into hotels and residential areas. The basic infrastructure of Iraq’s urban areas was, in many cases, destroyed or disrupted by the invading forces.

Less well known is how the subsequent U.S./British policies and military actions in Iraq, stretching from months into years, have included regular and serious breaches of international law.

This paper describes the multiple and overlapping breaches of international humanitarian law that have occurred during the U.S./British occupation of Iraq since 2003. Those infringements have occurred at many levels, from senior members of the Bush administration, to senior military leaders, to individual unit commanders, and to individual troops.

In responding to some of the most egregious violations of humanitarian law, the U.S. administration and military authorities have focused on those who are sometimes termed “a few bad apples.” This paper argues, however, that the choices made at more senior levels than the ranks of individual soldiers have created the context in which regular abuses of civilians in occupied Iraq are occurring. It is argued that: the failure to adequately rebuild the civilian and social infrastructure; the failure to provide civilians with appropriate security; and the choices of weapons and tactics often used in military operations all constitute war crimes. Regardless of the rationale for invading and occupying Iraq, the U.S. and British governments, their commanders and all their soldiers in the field are accountable for these grave breaches.

The paper begins with an overview of international humanitarian law as it applies to the initial invasion and then the subsequent occupation of Iraq by the U.S. and Britain. The opening is followed by an evaluation of the well-being of Iraqis under the occupation. Next the report gives a review of the weaponry and military tactics used during the invasion and occupation, and

¹ The United Nations Charter Article 2 requires the peaceful resolution of disputes. Under the terms of Article 39-42, only the U.N. Security Council can determine if conditions warrant the use of force. In spite of the clear rules, and absent Security Council approval, the U.S. and the U.K. invaded Iraq in 2003, based on a rationale that generated suspicion months before the invasion.

points out examples of war crimes against Iraqi military personnel and civilians.² Finally, the report looks at possibilities for holding military officers and their superiors accountable for the orders they have given that may have resulted in war crimes.

A note on sources

The primary sources used to document human rights abuses and war crimes by the U.S./Britain are of three kinds: reports by human rights groups, both of the United Nations (UN) and non-governmental organizations (NGOs); news reports by a broad spectrum of media; and official statements by the U.S./British administrations and military. It was only possible to prepare this report by closely reviewing this range of documentation and filtering through and comparing accounts of specific actions and situations. Both the U.S. and British governments and militaries have controlled a large portion of the flow of information. That control has distorted much of what the mainstream media provides to the public, although an occasional reporter is able to move beyond military control. Special attention is drawn to the Iraqi human rights groups and bloggers who have sustained a flow of information about conditions otherwise hidden from the U.S. media. Numbers in brackets () refer to specific sources which are listed at the end of the paper. Footnotes are used to reference specific aspects of international humanitarian law and to clarify specific points.

2. Overview of international humanitarian law

Modern humanitarian law has three branches:³

1. Law governing the conduct of combat

Basic rules governing the conduct of combat prohibit attacks on undefended civilian population centers, dwellings or buildings. Buildings dedicated to religion, art schooling, medical care, or charitable purposes may not be attacked. Pillage, hostage-taking, “no survivors” orders and the use of tactics to terrorize the civilian population are prohibited. Military operations that target opposing military forces may not result in undue civilian casualties. Military operations cannot be carried out against facilities such as dams, nuclear facilities, or other installations that may create a danger to the civilian population. Indiscriminate methods or means of warfare are prohibited, as are reprisals directed at civilians. Starvation of civilians as a military tactic is

² The abuses within prisons in or outside of Iraq are not covered here as they are well-documented elsewhere.

³ The main instruments of humanitarian law include: The Hague Convention and Regulations of 1907; The Geneva Conventions I – IV of 1949; Protocols Additional I and II; and the Convention on the Non-Applicability of Statutory Limitations to War Crimes and Crimes Against Humanity (754 United Nations Treaty Series 73). Geneva Convention I addresses the rights of sick and wounded combatants in the field (on land); Geneva Convention II the rights of sick and wounded at sea; Geneva Convention III the rights of prisoners of war (POWs); and Geneva Convention IV, the rights of civilians. There are also many resolutions of the General Assembly, primarily relating to the protection of civilians in armed conflicts, that are also part of the law of armed conflict. There are a number of key cases decided by tribunals such as the International Court of Justice (i.e. Corfu channel case, Nicaragua case, Nuclear weapons case) that address both tactics and weapons and which form part of the humanitarian law. There are 8 major international treaties banning specific types of weapons, and a number of provisions in both The Hague Convention and the Geneva Convention that provides specific limitations on weapons and weapons use.

prohibited. Attacks against food sources and water are prohibited, as is preventing the civilian population from being provided with food, water and medical care necessary for survival. Methods and means of war that unduly effect the natural environment are prohibited.

2. Law governing treatment of persons affected by war

Basic rules governing the protection of persons prohibits all attacks on military personnel who are not in combat because they are sick, wounded or prisoners of war. Civilians may not be targeted. Medical facilities or transport of any type may not be targeted. Medical personnel may not be targeted and may not be subject to criminal proceedings for carrying out medical duties. No civilian can be charged with criminal offenses for assisting or for having to care for a sick or wounded combatant. Children must be especially looked after, and child labor is prohibited. Religious buildings, schools and the like are also off limits for attacks. The parties to the conflict must search and care for both wounded and dead. The dead should be identified as soon as possible, and treated respectfully. Torture (including rape) and inhumane treatment are prohibited at all times.⁴ Occupying powers are obliged to restore and maintain, as far as possible, public order and safety, and must also respect the fundamental human rights of the territory's inhabitants, including refugees and other non-citizens.

3. Law governing weaponry

Basic rules governing weapons prohibit weapons that: (1) cannot be contained to the legal field of battle; (2) cannot be or are not deactivated when the war is over; (3) cause superfluous injury or undue suffering; or (4) cause undue harm to the natural environment. Specific weapons treaties forbid poisonous or other gases; bacteriological, biological, chemical or toxic weapons; nuclear weapons; indiscriminate or excessively injurious weapons, or weapons with undetectable fragments. Weapons not otherwise indiscriminant may not be used indiscriminately.⁵

The law governing the conduct of combat and weaponry is frequently referred to as "The Hague law" because the most important multilateral treaties relating to combat were drafted at conferences held in The Hague, the Netherlands. Humanitarian law governing treatment of victims of armed conflict is now referred to as "Geneva law" because of the important multilateral treaties drafted at similar conferences held in Geneva, Switzerland. Rules governing military occupation are considered by both The Hague and Geneva laws. Humanitarian law

⁴ There are a number of specific provisions relating to military occupations that will be discussed in more detail in the relevant sections of this paper.

⁵ For general discussion of weapons see Yeung Sik Yuen, "Human rights and weapons of mass destruction, or with indiscriminate effects, or of a nature to cause superfluous injury or unnecessary suffering, UN Doc. E/CN.4/Sub.2/2002/38. This paper was prepared at the request of the UN expert human rights body, that in 1996 found a number of weapons, including those containing depleted uranium, illegal. UN. Sub-Commission on the Prevention of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities Res. 1996/16. The Sub-Commission, now renamed Sub-Commission on the Promotion and Protection of Human Rights, adopted a second resolution in 1997 (Res. 1997/36) following a report by the Secretary General on weapons. UN Doc. E/CN.4/1997/27 and Add. 1 & 2. The Yeung Sik Yuen test largely duplicates that set out by Karen Parker in "Memorandum on Weapons and the Laws and Customs of War", submitted by International Educational Development to the Secretary-General and heavily excerpted in his report at paras. 17-40 and accompanying footnotes.

governing weapons includes The Hague law, Geneva law, customary law and numerous specific treaties banning weapons. Humanitarian law is both customary and treaty-based.

The violations specifically determined in the Geneva Conventions to be grave breaches, and hence, automatically war crimes, include: willful killing, torture or inhumane treatment; willfully causing great suffering or serious injury to body or health of POWs or civilians; unlawful detention, deportation or transfer of a civilian; unlawful transfer of a POW; denying civilians or POWs of fair trial rights; hostage-taking; and wanton destruction of and appropriation of property.⁶

3. The on-going insurgency

Civilians in an occupied country have no obligation of loyalty towards the Occupying Power regardless of the motives of the invading forces. The only obligations they have relate to their civilian status: civilians are protected by applicable human rights law as well as by Geneva Convention IV relating to civilians and the provisions relating to civilians in Protocol Additional I. A civilian who takes up arms against the Occupying Power loses rights as a civilian, but takes on the rights and obligations of combatant forces. This is the situation of the classic *levee en masse*: the Geneva Conventions recognize the combatant status of persons who spontaneously take up arms on the approach of the enemy.⁷

This rule is augmented by the principle of self-determination: under the law of self-determination, a people have the right to resist, with force if necessary, an alien or foreign occupier.⁸ The fact that some of the people resisting the U.S./British occupation of Iraq were not part of the pre-invasion Iraqi armed forces is not relevant, as persons who were civilians can take up arms as insurgents against any occupier.⁹ As protected combatants they have the right to take up arms against the Occupying Power and cannot be criminally charged except for acts that violate the laws and customs of war. The reason for this rule is obvious: were civilians who spontaneously take up arms and organize themselves into defense forces to be considered “terrorists” instead of combatants, this would mean that persons under attack from a foreign or oppressive force would not be able to fight back and resist without being considered terrorist. The U.S. administration has generally succeeded in its political rhetoric on the issue: practically

⁶ The “grave breach” provisions relating to combatants in the field is Geneva Convention I, Article 50; relating to combatants at sea is Geneva Convention II, Article 51; relating to POWs is Geneva Convention III, Article 130; and relating to civilians is Article 147 of Geneva Convention IV.

⁷ See, for example, Article 13 of Geneva Convention I. Civilians who have taken up arms on the approach of the enemy are entitled to POW status if captured: Geneva Convention III, Article 4.

⁸ Article 1.4 of Protocol Additional I establishes a treaty basis for the customary right to resist foreign occupation. This article provides that Geneva Convention protections for people fighting “alien occupation...in the exercise of their right to self-determination, as enshrined in the Charter of the United Nations...” The right to self-determination is one of the most fundamental in the UN Charter and human rights treaties, being prominent in Article 1 of the Charter and Article 1 of the two major international human rights treaties.

⁹ U.S. use of the term “insurgents” is used indiscriminately to cover almost all violent actions in which Iraqis are involved. It does not make distinctions between people who actively resist the occupation, those who are a part of organized militias or of death squads, or civilians caught in the wrong place at the wrong time. The U.S. also improperly equates “insurgents” with “terrorists.”

no U.S. politicians and very few scholars in NGOs in the U.S. have challenged the false labeling of the Iraq resistance as “terrorist.”¹⁰

The U.S. seeks to avoid application of the self-determination rules by claiming that Iraq is no longer an “occupied” county but rather a sovereign State with a government. In this regard there has been some lukewarm recognition of an “interim” Iraqi government since 2004, but this was more for practical reasons than for legal ones. For example, UN Security Council resolution 1546 of June 8, 2004, while seeming to recognize Iraq’s sovereignty, is notable for its contradictions and ambivalence. It records “that ...by 30 June 2004, the occupation will end and the Coalition Provisional Authority will cease to exist, and that Iraq will reassert its full Sovereignty,” but then notes “the situation in Iraq continues to constitute a threat to international peace and security,” thus requiring that “the multinational force shall have the authority to take all necessary measures to contribute to the maintenance of security and stability in Iraq....”

Regardless of the intent of this resolution, the U.S. has not ceased either its military operations in or its military occupation of Iraq according to the terms of humanitarian law. U.S. military commanders acknowledge that they retain control in most areas. For example, Col. David R. Gray, commander of the Army’s 1st Brigade, 101st Airborne Division, said in April 2006, “We maintain over-all control in the Kirkuk province.” Similar statements by other U.S. military officers attest to the continued commitment of the military to its overall control over most of Iraq. Under the terms of Article 2 of each of the four Geneva Conventions of 1949, the Geneva Conventions continue to apply as long as there is partial or total foreign military control.

The hand-over of some administrative functions to civil servants does not relieve the Occupying Power of its obligations under humanitarian law or terminate the right of the Iraqi people to resist a foreign occupation: the right to self-determination stays in force until the Occupying Power cedes all power and ceases all military operations.¹¹ In any case, the continuous on-going clashes in Iraq demonstrate the limits of the Iraq “government” to fulfill its security and welfare responsibilities. At the same time, the U.S., by promoting that “government,” improperly seeks to limit its responsibilities as an Occupying Power while still retaining direct, if not sole, influence on the course of Iraq’s decision-making.

4. Violations of basic duties of an occupying power

As early as 2002, before the order was given to invade Iraq, Secretary of State Colin Powell is credited with warning the U.S. President, " 'You are going to be the proud owner of 25 million people.' 'You will own all their hopes, aspirations, and problems. You'll own it all.' Privately, Powell and Deputy Secretary of State Richard Armitage called this the Pottery Barn rule: You break it, you own it" (86, p. 150).

¹⁰ This rule, of course, does not mean that in the course of an insurgency, humanitarian law may not be violated. However, members of the insurgent forces have a right under armed conflict law to engage in military actions against foreign forces, persons acting under the authority of foreign forces, and persons engaged in military actions against them who are affiliated with the foreign-imposed power.

¹¹ Some former Occupying Powers have military bases in countries they no longer occupy, but if they use those bases to carry out renewed military operations, then they again become an Occupying Power.

Powell was warning not only of the political responsibilities of invading Iraq, but the international legal repercussions that follow an invasion. He foresaw that the U.S. as an occupying power would have major responsibilities spelled out in international agreements toward the Iraqi people.

At the point when the Iraqi national military forces surrendered or were subdued, the humanitarian law norms governing military occupation automatically came into force. They will stay in force, according to Article 2 of each of the four Geneva Conventions of 1949 (usually referred to as Common Article 2) as long as the U.S. has a military presence in Iraq and has objective authority over its presence there. Many of the rules for occupying forces are found in Articles 42-56 of the Hague Regulations and most of Geneva Convention IV: these rules address both the obligations imposed upon occupying powers as well as the numerous rights of occupied people.

A major obligation of occupying powers is that it must restore and maintain, as far as possible, public order and safety. An occupying power must also respect the fundamental human rights of the country's inhabitants, including refugees and other non-citizens. One duty under the concept of public safety is the fundamental duty of an Occupying Power to ensure the life, health and safety of the civilian population under its control. Because of this rule the U.S. is obligated:

- to ensure that basic human needs—food, water, health care —are available to all Iraqi people;
- to provide for the physical security of all Iraqi people; and
- to meet these responsibilities without using any military tactics or weapons prohibited by international law.

One area where the international agencies have been especially harsh in assessing U.S. violations as an Occupying Power relates to its obligation to provide adequate food and to not use food as a weapon of war. In Particular, Article 54 of Protocol Additional I provides: "It is...prohibited to attack, destroy, remove or render useless...objects indispensable to the survival of the civilian population such as food-stuffs, agricultural areas for the production of food-stuffs, crops, livestock, drinking water installations and supplies and irrigation works."¹² The United Nations Special Rapporteur on the right to food, Jean Ziegler (Switzerland), cites violations of Article 54 of Protocol Additional I in Tall Afar, Fallujah and a number of other locations in Iraq (87; 96). There have been numerous other UN and NGO reports of widespread withholding of food and water as well as rampant malnutrition of Iraqi civilians, in particular, the children. Further, there was serious damage done to the water installations and agricultural areas by the U.S. forces during the initial military actions and the ground invasion that has yet to be adequately repaired.

A second area where the U.S. has received widespread condemnation for violations is in the complete breakdown of Iraq's medical infrastructure, coupled by continued attacks on hospitals and other protected medical facilities and equipment. The UN expert human rights body was so shocked at the blatant disregard for the continued military operations against the medical infrastructure in Iraq that it issued Resolution 2005/ 2: Prohibition of military operations directed

¹² This provision is considered so basic to humanitarian law that it is binding on all States, whether or not they have ratified Protocol Additional I.

at medical facilities, transport and personnel entitled to protection during armed conflict. Both the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and the International Committee of the Red Cross issued strong condemnations following the attacks on Fallujah's medical infrastructure in November 2004 (88). Attacks on Fallujah's medical infrastructure was followed by attacks on hospitals in Haditha, Al-Qaim, Tall Afar, Ramadi, prompting a major campaign sponsored by the Brussels Tribunal and many other international groups (89). Because protection of hospitals and medical personnel was the original purpose of the Geneva Conventions, these attacks are also viewed as against the Geneva Conventions themselves.

In this light, under the terms of Geneva Convention IV, Articles 18 - 23, 55 and 56, and Protocol Additional I, Article 54, it is a serious violation of humanitarian law to carry out military operations against any medical facility, personnel, or vehicles; to deliberately deprive the civilian population of food; or otherwise unreasonably to prevent the delivery of humanitarian assistance, including food, water and necessary medical supplies, from reaching civilian populations in need. The wounded and sick must be collected and cared for. Impartial humanitarian agencies, such as the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Society (and national affiliates), must be given access to populations in need. The many serious breaches of these basic rules by the U.S. as an occupying power have been widely documented by UN investigators and NGOs.

Most attention has been placed on the high numbers of civilian casualties in violation of both humanitarian law and human rights laws rules regarding protection of the right to life. U.S./British forces have grossly failed to protect the lives of Iraqi civilians: well over 100,000 Iraqi civilians have likely been killed under the occupation. A highly credible report issued by *Lancet* provided that figure in 2004, yet conceded that civilian casualties due to U.S. military operations in Fallujah in 2004 were not part of that result (28). Casualties as a result of the two assaults on Fallujah clearly pushed that figure considerably higher, as have two further years of occupation. Along with the blatant disregard of the right to life of civilians while carrying out military operations, the U.S. forces are clearly failing adequately to identify and document those killed. U.S. military commanders have even said that they were not in the "body count" business, when under numerous provisions of the Geneva Conventions (for example, Article 16 of Geneva Convention IV) they are obligated to account for civilian deaths. As in Fallujah, the U.S. left the dead for days in many other locations, making identification even more difficult. Even worse, the U.S. forces have not tried to find the wounded and care for them as required, and many wounded are left to die.¹³ In some situations, such as in Fallujah, the U.S. actively prevented the Iraqi Red Cross from tending to the wounded. Concern is growing that the U.S. is obliterating the Geneva Conventions because of its abject disregard for the life and dignity of Iraqi civilians.

Socio-economic insecurity

History demonstrates that economic conditions worsen for the majority of people under colonial rule. The occupation of Iraq presents parallel conditions to colonialism. For many people in Iraq, the occupation has brought a worsening of economic conditions. Even when compared to

¹³ Article 16 of Geneva Convention IV requires military forces to search for and aid wounded civilians if allowed by "military considerations." In only a very few circumstances can the U.S. abandonment of wounded civilians be supported by arguments of military necessity. One of the U.S. soldiers that has refused to be redeployed spoke of his horror that the U.S. convoys were passing wounded civilians by when there were no military considerations at all.

conditions in the 1990s and in the first years of the 21st century when Iraq was under a UN boycott, living conditions worsened in the months and years following the U.S./British invasion. The lack of water, regular electricity supplies, health services and other infrastructure services has been widely reported. Less often noted is the deepening poverty that has affected thousands of people. Thousands of houses have been destroyed and their occupants displaced, often onto the street or into abandoned buildings.

The economic security of the family has steadily worsened since 2003. Although data and surveys are scanty, numerous sources describe widespread unemployment and underemployment in the post-invasion period. Unemployment at the end of 2004 was said to range between 20 and 40 percent of the working age population. For young people and women the rates were higher, as was the case in some areas (56). Many women are only working in domestic services such as housekeeping, cleaning and chores, and they are poorly paid. Survival strategies—such as prostitution and begging—are readily apparent. Over 40 percent of Iraqi people had a poor standard of living, as of early 2005 (56).

The failure to repair, improve, equip medical centers and to protect medical staff all contributed to increased deaths among Iraqi civilians during the occupation.

A study sponsored by the Australian government, the UN Development Program (UNDP) and the International Monetary Fund (IMF) found that 20 percent of Iraq's citizens lived in poverty at the end of 2005. Of that percentage, two million people live on \$1 per day or less (17). Median per capita household income fell from \$255 in 2003 to \$144 in the first half of 2004. Meanwhile, income inequalities were growing in the same period (18). Among the poorest households are those headed by women, representing at least 11 percent of all households (18). Although almost all households received subsidized food rations (instituted in 1990), medical authorities are reporting an increasing number of cases of malnutrition among children. A senior official at the Ministry of Health reported toward the end of 2005 that approximately half of Iraqi children suffered from some form of malnourishment and one child in 10 is also suffering from chronic disease or illness (90). A survey by UNICEF, published in May 2006, found one-third of children in households without regular access to sufficient food to be chronically malnourished (57).

The war has resulted in hundreds of thousands of displaced people. According to a report in April 2006 by the NGO's Coordination Committee in Iraq, about 1.5 million people in the country had been displaced in the three years following the U.S./British invasion in April 2003. The *Seattle Times* reported 250,000 displaced from the October 2004 siege of Fallujah alone (14). While some sources suggest internal disruptions have occurred for three decades, most acknowledge that the invasion and occupation both accelerated and greatly expanded displacement in Iraq. As displaced people move into new areas, the demand for basic services in those locations increases. In what can only be viewed as gross indifference, the Iraqi government's budgeted U.S.\$400,000 to assist the tens of thousands of displaced people is hugely inadequate. The U.S. appears to pay little or no attention to the situation of the displaced, and on occasion, has even blocked aid from others from reaching them.

The food ration provided to Iraqis runs counter to prevailing market-oriented U.S. policy—as well as that of the World Bank and IMF which regularly advise the Iraq governing authorities.

Thus, in April 2006, the subsidy on two-thirds of food items was removed and prices immediately jumped (97).

Most children suffer serious psychological problems because of the chronic insecurity in their neighborhoods and confronting their families. A February 2006 report by The Association of Psychologists of Iraq noted that children in Iraq especially fear kidnapping and explosions. The Association surveyed over 1,000 children across and found that “92% of the children examined [had] learning impediments, largely attributable to the current climate of fear and insecurity” (91).

In addition to the psychological trauma of the occupation, universal human rights protections for children and adults are falling away. Writing in 2006, Amal Kashf Al-Ghitta, a member of the Iraqi National Assembly and Director of the Islamic Foundation for Women and Children, described how child labor was increasing in Iraq as children are called upon to contribute to family economic security. Ghitta writes: “Contractors in municipal services, for example, prefer to use children in order to cut costs. Here, a child may be used for agricultural labor or for janitorial work” (8).

Other contractors are importing hundreds of thousands of workers, mostly from South and Southeast Asia. Human rights groups report that at least some contractors withhold pay, fail to pay overtime, hold workers’ passports to prevent them from moving to other jobs, and maintain unsafe working conditions. So extreme and widespread had the abuses become by Spring 2006 that the U.S. military “issued new orders to private contractors in Iraq to crack down on violations of human trafficking...” (16).

Security and well-being

One of the responsibilities of occupying powers is to provide peace and security to people living under their control. The obligation to protect of human life—especially civilians—is recognized in international law. A large number of civilian deaths and disruptions to daily life characterize the occupation. Adding to the insecurity are the vast numbers of kidnappings, for vengeance or extortion. During the first four months of 2006, some 20,000 people, half of whom were women and children, were kidnapped in Iraq (33).

In the Spring of 2004 and again by the end of 2005 the U.S. forces had abdicated

responsibility for providing security in many areas. In 2004, to reduce casualties and the obvious Iraqi displeasure with the U.S. military occupation, the U.S. command withdrew its troops from major urban areas, including Fallujah and Samara. Responsibility for maintaining order was

“Yesterday they were showing Sunni and Shia clerics praying together in a mosque and while it looked encouraging, I couldn’t help but feel angry. Why don’t they simply tell their militias to step down-to stop attacking mosques and husseiniyas-to stop terrorizing people? It’s so deceptive and empty on television-like a peaceful vision from another land. The Iraqi government is pretending dismay, but it’s doing nothing to curb the violence and the bloodshed beyond a curfew. And where are the Americans in all of this? They are sitting back and letting things happen- sometimes flying a helicopter here or there-but generally not getting involved.”

--Iraqi blogger “Riverbend” February 27, 2006,
<http://riverbendblog.blogspot.com/>

passed to Iraqi security forces. The latter efforts failed, and nationalist fervor grew in the cities (30). In the wake of “insurgent” regrouping in the cities, the U.S. conducted periodic raids through the cities. By the end of 2005, it was clear to many commanders that it was impossible to maintain stability in many parts of the country (6). Not only were there too few U.S./British troops, but the resistance had become too widespread. But probably more important was the sense by the U.S. forces that they had little control over determining the course of events, including maintaining a peaceful environment. *New York Times* correspondent, Jeffrey Gettleman, wrote on his return to Baghdad: “Gone were the American tanks that used to guard the intersections. Instead, aggressive teenagers with machine guns and shiny soccer jerseys ruled the streets” (7). In September 2006, the Marine commander in western Iraq reported that the U.S. military had essentially “lost” that vast region and the central government had no presence or control in the area (85).

With the breakdown of any semblance of security (and further contributing to instability), resistance groups have targeted professionals, intellectuals, academics, journalists and artists, in addition to people within the Iraqi security forces. Many professionals who can afford to leave the country are doing so; others are moving to cities in Iraq where they feel more secure (10; 11; 25). The growing sectarian-based violence in 2006 widen the scope of targets.

The Iraq Ministry of the Interior has been reported to be a base for some of the militia, armed guards and death squads operating in Baghdad and elsewhere in the country (68). In other instances, politicians and religious leaders have organized their own militias; some are as large as several thousand people. Whether militias, guards, or death squads, all are functioning outside the control of the government. In many cases, these para-military groups are acting as police (or enforcers) and many of the groups are associated with individuals and factions who hold positions of authority within the Ministry of the Interior, according to former Human Rights Chief for the United Nations Assistance Mission for Iraq, John Pace (15). Pace noted of these private militias operating as public police forces: “They have roadblocks in Baghdad and other areas, they would kidnap in [sic] other people. They have been very closely linked with numerous mass executions, at least mass arrests of people who later turned up showing signs of some execution. And so they constitute a major destabilizing factor in the sense that they are responsible for a large degree of the lack of protection of Iraqis in their own country” (15).

Mainstream media have focused attention on sectarian aspects of violence in Iraq in 2006. Pace does not discount that, but argues that the Ministry of Interior militias and other militias in the country relate to the failure of the occupying forces to provide overall stability and security. He said, “My observation has been certainly there are sectarian aspects to the conflict that's going on. But in my view...the sectarian aspect is only a result of the main cause. And main cause is the total breakdown in any kind of law and order” (15).

While security for the civilian population deteriorated, the U.S. military has shown a willingness to engage in actions that open the way for human rights abuses if not actual war crimes. A short piece in the *Christian Science Monitor* in January 2004 noted: “The rules of engagement instruct U.S. soldiers to bring withering force to bear on positions they're attacked from, even when an insurgent ducks into a private house for cover” (22).

The military actions against urban centers is described below. On a smaller scale, numerous reports exist of various abuses against civilians arising from tactical decisions: in Haditha in November 2005 where 24 civilians were killed, allegedly by U.S. Marines; in Hamdania, on April 26, 2006, an Iraqi man was said to have been deliberately killed by Marines; in the village of Abu Sifa, near Balad, in March 2006 during which 11 Iraqis, mostly women and children, apparently were massacred by U.S. troops. These and numerous other incidences of gross abuses of Iraqis are regular occurrences, especially in a military environment that tends to judge all Iraqis as the enemy.

In 2004, on two occasions which have been documented, U.S. forces kidnapped the wives of men believed to be involved in the resistance movement, with the intent to have the men surrender for the release of their wives (19). According to UN observers 80 to 90 percent of people who are arrested and detained in either U.S. or Iraqi jails and prisons are innocent of any crime or active involvement in the resistance (15). Detentions will be discussed in more detail below.

One of the goals of the U.S. occupation is to train and prepare Iraqi security forces—military and police. Considerable resources have been put into such training. As of early 2005, Iraqi military units increasingly took part in actions alongside of U.S. units. The Iraqi units have demonstrated improvements in tactical areas, but U.S. military commanders working with the units are circumspect in granting them too much credit. One unit of Iraqi police being trained by the U.S. is the Public Order Special Police whose role is to conduct raids, cordon-and-search operations, provide area and fixed-site security, and reinforce local police. The head of the U.S. training, Colonel Gordon 'Skip' Davis, said in February 2006 of the Special Police: the teams “lack...a professional and a strong NCO [non-commissioned officer; an enlisted man, with leadership responsibilities] core, and that's really where our major problem is in terms of unit control or individual discipline.” One of the commanders within the U.S. training teams acknowledged: “Well, obviously, these guys [Special Police commando units]—one of their strengths is that they're aggressive, and so what we try to do is ensure that their aggressiveness does not go over the top and is—and that they operate in accordance with Iraqi law. We do address it. We address it intentionally through training. We address it through leadership” (70).

5. Specific situations of illegal military tactics

Massive Use of Firepower Against Civilians

A Johns Hopkins University study published in the medical journal *Lancet* in 2004 estimated conservatively that 100,000 Iraqi civilians had been killed or died between the invasion in March 2003 and October 2004. The article argues: “...after the invasion violence was the primary cause of death. Violent deaths were widespread, ...and were mainly attributed to coalition forces. Most individuals reportedly killed by coalition forces were women and children. The risk of death from violence in the period after the invasion was 58 times higher...than in the period before the war” (28). Given the dramatic increase in air attacks, surges in combat and sieges of cities since

that time, the number of civilians deaths now far exceeds that number.¹⁴ Further, the number of people wounded during attacks is four to six times the number killed.

One reason for the huge numbers of civilian casualties under the U.S. occupation is that U.S. soldiers have often behaved as if they have been told to shoot anything that moves. As noted in the *Christian Science Monitor*: "The rules of engagement instruct U.S. soldiers to bring withering force to bear on positions they're attacked from, even when an insurgent ducks into a private house for cover" (22). However, many NGOs have attested that private homes and persons who are clearly civilians are attacked without any possible excuse that a particular attack was directed at insurgents.

By the end of 2003, the U.S. military actions affecting civilian populations had become blatant, regular and egregious. The U.S.-endorsed Iraqi minister for human rights, Abdel Baset Turki, went to Geneva in January 2004 for sessions with the acting U.N. High Commissioner for Human Rights. He apparently specifically condemned human rights violations by U.S. occupying forces in Iraq and asked the UN to investigate (5). The Acting High Commissioner issued a report (E/CN.4/2004/4) to the UN Commission on Human Rights on the situation in Iraq. Turki resigned his post in Spring 2004, apparently out of protest for the numerous human rights violations.

Part of the rationale offered by the U.S. military and the administration for the broad sweeps and urban sieges that kill and injure so many civilians is a presumed need to attack centers infiltrated by non-Iraqi fighters. This rationale was offered, for example, for the attacks on Tal Afar in September 2005. However, a follow-up by *Washington Post* reporter Jonathan Finan had military and intelligence officers agreeing that non-Iraqi involvement in the resistance was minimal. Finan wrote: "...analysts say the focus on foreign elements is also an attempt to undermine the legitimacy of the insurgency in the eyes of Iraqis, by portraying it as terrorism foisted on the country by outsiders. 'Both Iraqis and coalition people often exaggerate the role of foreign infiltrators and downplay the role of Iraqi resentment in the insurgency,' said Anthony H. Cordesman, a former Pentagon official now at the Center for Strategic and International Studies in Washington...." (6).

The tactics of engagement practiced by the U.S. military dramatically increased the likelihood of

"One sergeant in northern Iraq puts it this way: 'If someone runs into a house, we're going to light it up. If civilians get killed in there, that's a tragedy, but we're going to keep doing it and people are going to get the message that they should do whatever they can to keep these people out of their neighborhoods.'"

-- Dan Murphy, *Christian Science Monitor*, January 21, 2004

"We do not employ force just for the sake of employing force. We use lethal force only when justified, proportional and, most importantly, lawful "

-- statement by General Michael W. Hagee, Commandant of the Marine Corps, May 25, 2006

¹⁴ Lower estimates, based on direct observation, place the number of civilian deaths at between 41,000-50,000. These do not take into account death in regions not easily accessible to the press or take into account deaths not recorded except by family members (27).

civilian casualties. An attack on the small town of Baiji illustrates situations that have been repeated numerous times and on both larger and smaller scales. The following excerpts are taken from an article by Michael Schwartz, using reports from the *New York Times* and the *Washington Post*.

In early January 2006, ...a relatively small incident (not even worthy of front page coverage)...illustrated perfectly the capacity of the American military to kill uncounted thousands of Iraqi civilians each year.

Schwartz cited the *Times* account of what happened at Baiji, 150 miles north of Baghdad, on January 3. The account relied on U.S. officials who had stated:

"A pilotless reconnaissance aircraft detected three men planting a roadside bomb about 9 p.m. The men 'dug a hole following the common pattern of roadside bomb emplacement,' the military said in a statement. 'The individuals were assessed as posing a threat to Iraqi civilians and coalition forces, and the location of the three men was relayed to close air support pilots.'

"The men were tracked from the road site to a building nearby, which was then bombed with 'precision guided munitions,' the military said. The statement did not say whether a roadside bomb was later found at the site. An additional military statement said Navy F-14's had 'strafed the target with 100 cannon rounds' and dropped one bomb."

Schwartz continues his narrative:

The target was a "building nearby," identified by a drone aircraft as an enemy hiding place. According to eyewitness reports given to the *Washington Post*, the attack effectively demolished the building, and damaged six surrounding buildings. While in a perfect world, the surrounding buildings would have been unharmed, the reported amount of human damage in them (two people injured) suggests that, in this case at least, the claims of "precision" were at least fairly accurate.

The problem arises with what happened inside the targeted building, a house inhabited by a large Iraqi family. Piecing together the testimony of local residents, the *Times* reporter concluded that fourteen members of the family were in the house at the time of the attack and nine were killed.

Because in this case -- unlike in so many others in which American air power utilizes "precisely guided munitions" -- there was on-the-spot reporting for an American newspaper, the U.S. military command was required to explain these casualties. Without conceding that the deaths actually occurred, Lt. Col.

Barry Johnson, director of the Coalition Press Information Center in Baghdad, commented: "We continue to see terrorists and insurgents using civilians in an attempt to shield themselves."

Notice that Lt. Col. Johnson (while not admitting that civilians had actually died) did assert U.S. policy: If suspected guerrillas use any building as a refuge, a full-scale attack on that structure is justified, even if the insurgents attempt to use civilians to "shield themselves." These are, in other words, essential U.S. rules of engagement. The attack should be "precise" only in the sense that planes and/or helicopter gunships should seek as best they can to avoid demolishing surrounding structures. Put another way, it is more important to stop the insurgents than protect the innocent.

And notice that the military, single-mindedly determined to kill or capture the insurgents, cannot stop to allow for the evacuation of civilians either. Any delay might let the insurgents escape, either disguised as civilians or through windows, backdoors, cellars, or any of the other obvious escape routes urban guerrillas might take. Any attack must be quickly organized and -- if possible -- unexpected (58).

These tactics have become the norm, treating all civilians as suspects, without an opportunity to demonstrate otherwise and usually with no benefit of doubt. If civilians are in areas where resistance fighters operate, they are immediately suspect.

Detentions

Large-scale rounding up and detention of civilians has been a major feature of the occupation. Most of those detained were not involved in combat actions against U.S. forces. In some areas, military units have used force and detentions indiscriminately against all civilians. The Geneva Conventions are explicit in stating that unlawful detention, denying civilians or POWs of fair trial rights; hostage-taking are all grave breaches of international law, and hence, war crimes.

In many cases, people are detained for extended periods without being charged with a crime. In the latter part of 2003 and on into 2005, it was common for U.S. troops to invade homes, hold children, the elderly, and women at gunpoint while homes are searched. Iraqi men were assaulted and insulted in front of their families before being handcuffed and led away. Some military commanders encouraged regular and broad sweeps of villages and towns, detaining any men of military age. It was not uncommon for such searches to be conducted every day (73, p. 237).

The U.S. Army 4th Infantry Division, operating in the northern part of what is called the "Sunni Triangle," was especially aggressive in conducting regular sweeps of settlements and detaining large numbers of men. The number of detained people overwhelmed the ability of U.S. staff to interrogate detainees quickly or effectively, leading to abuses at numerous centers, including Abu Ghraib. Adding to the human rights abuses experienced by detainees was the reality that most should not have been taken in the first place. In May 2004 the Red Cross reported that

military intelligence officers estimated that 70 to 90 percent of over 43,000 Iraqis who had been detained were innocent of any military or civilian crime (92). Between August 2004 and August 2005, the number of people held had doubled, many taken in military operations in October and November 2004 (93).

The military response to the detentions was to look at such tactics as creating deeper bitterness about the occupation and creating more “insurgents”—which, of course, was occurring. Little concern was expressed for the rights of Iraqis or the abuses suffered during raids.

6. Use of illegal weapons

The U.S./British forces are equipped with some of the most advanced weapons available in the world; some of them are illegal under existing international law rules.

The use of illegal weaponry has been raised by human rights monitors since the beginning of the war.

The use of weapons containing depleted uranium (DU) was widely condemned by non-governmental organizations at the 2003 session of the United Nations Commission on Human Rights. Many of the tanks employed in Iraq fire DU-coated projectiles, and many experts insist that the larger missiles used in “shock and awe” were also DU coated. In any case the U.S. concedes it uses DU weapons, but insists, in the face of overwhelming opinion to the contrary, the DU weapons are not illegal.¹⁵ However, as UN and other experts argue, DU weapons can be considered illegal because of the prohibitions in The Hague Convention of 1907 on poisons, the 1925 Protocol on Gases, Protocol I of the 1983 Convention on “Conventional” weapons that prohibits non-detectable fragments¹⁶ and because they are indiscriminate. DU particles cannot be contained to the legal field of battle, cannot be “disengaged” when the war is over, cause medical catastrophes (cancer, birth defects, genetic damage, and the like) long after the cessation of hostilities and are therefore inhumane, and pollute the environment. Widespread use of DU weapons in Iraq has resulted in an escalating incidence of birth defects, cancers, and other illnesses and conditions related to use of this type of uranium. In Basra, for example, where DU was used by invading U.S. forces in 1991, cancer rates increased nine-fold in the eight years after their use (48). The same conditions evinced by Iraqis are also present in U.S. troops and their offspring—the dread “Gulf War Syndrome.”

The U.N. expert body also addressed the issue of cluster (fragmentation) bombs, found to be illegal as they easily spread from legal to illegal military targets (they typically spread over an area of several football fields), and, because they have a poor detonation record, continue as unexploded ordinance (UXOs) for many years unless cleaned up.¹⁷ Numerous NGOs at the 2003

¹⁵ The main argument made by the U.S. is that there is no treaty outlawing DU. But as the International Court of Justice and UN experts have shown, a weapon may be banned without a specific treaty if it cannot be used without violating humanitarian law.

¹⁶ DU particles are less than a micron in size and are not detectable by x-ray.

¹⁷ As the Sik Yuen reports attest, it is the difficulty of clean-up that is a major reason that these weapons are illegal. The U.S. used cluster bombs in Laos during the Vietnam War, and these are still causing civilian casualties more than 40 years later. Also reference Footnote 5.

session of the UN Commission on Human Rights also condemned their use by the invading forces. As most of the cluster bombs were used in urban areas, there was little chance for civilians to escape injury or death.

The U.S./British forces have been shown to use massively destructive weapons that are indiscriminate in their targets. Daily, planes bomb and fire cannons upon Iraqi towns and cities, although the air war has been grossly under-reported. One analyst notes: "The tactic of using massively powerful 500 and 1,000 pound bombs in urban areas to target small pockets of resistance fighters has, in fact, long been employed in Iraq" (60). Clearly, cannon fire from the air on individuals or small groups is largely indiscriminate.

The weaponry used against the people in Fallujah was vast and the firepower- intense: air-to-ground fire from AC-130s supported the ground troops. The planes carry 40 mm cannon that can fire 120 rounds per minute, and big 105 mm cannon, normally a field artillery weapon. The plane's latest version, the AC-130U, known as "Spooky," also carries Gatling gun-type 20 mm cannon. The gunships were designed primarily for battlefield use to place saturated fire on massed troops. Obviously, a city occupied by civilians and combatants was no place for AC-130s, as various human rights groups argued (21). The military returned the AC-130s to the battlefield in March 2006.

U.S. military commanders acknowledged, after initial denials, that Napalm was dropped on Iraqi troops during the advance on Baghdad. "The attacks caused massive fireballs that obliterated several Iraqi positions" (49). The Pentagon argues that the weapons dropped in Iraq are not "traditional" Napalm, but ones created with a slightly different mixture of jet fuel and sticky polystyrene-like gel. The results, however, are as devastating and terrifying.

The U.S. Department of Defense acknowledged, after strong denials, that white phosphorus was used by the U.S. forces during the siege of Fallujah. Also, at least one published article written by a U.S. military officers acknowledges the use of white phosphorus during the siege of Fallujah in November 2004 (71). Other credible sources also reported its use in Fallujah, forcing the issue with the U.S. government (59, p.102). One source noted: "Some artillery guns fired white phosphorous rounds that create a screen of fire that cannot be extinguished with water. Insurgents reported being attacked with a substance that melted their skin, a reaction consistent with white phosphorous burns" (51).

The use of white phosphorous artillery and mortar shells was called "shake and bake" by the U.S. military. The white phosphorous shells were accompanied by other high explosives, the heat of the former forcing people into areas where the latter would have the highest impact.

Other incendiary weapons have also been used. A reporter for the British paper, *Guardian*, investigated and found the Marines used an "assault weapon...armed with warheads containing 'about 35 percent thermobaric novel explosive (NE) and 65 percent standard high explosive.'" Citing an article in the *Marine Corps Gazette*, the author noted that the weapon was designed to "'cause the roof to collapse and crush the insurgents fortified inside interior rooms.' It was used repeatedly: 'the expenditure of explosives clearing houses was enormous.'" (40). Like other

weapons, this explosive did not distinguish between fighters and civilians. Also, it exploded as fireball, giving the impression of other weapons, such as Napalm.

The conclusion, as one analyst puts it, is “[w]e can now say with certainty that the only WMDs [weapons of mass destruction] in Iraq were those that were introduced by foreign invaders from the U.S. who have used them to subjugate the indigenous people” (51).

7. Aggression against selected urban areas

The U.S. attacks on Iraqi cities have involved a range of actions and weapons that are illegal under international law, and the people of Iraq’s cities have borne the brunt of those military abuses. The attacks on Fallujah were among the most fierce and are described in some detail below as the evidence is most thorough and compelling. However, Fallujah has not been the only urban area where U.S./British forces have carried out intense sieges that have lasted for weeks or months.

Fallujah

Fallujah was held under siege twice, in April and again in November 2004. A conservative estimate of deaths during the April 2004 siege was 800, of which between 572 and 616 were civilians; at least half of that number were women and children. “There are clear reports of 600 people killed in total up until April 12th [2004], most of them killed before U.S. Marines began to permit women and children to be evacuated from the town” (36). Care for the people of Fallujah was aggressively denied. “Humanitarian workers speak of U.S. soldiers firing at ambulances and civilians.” Access to hospitals and clinics was denied to civilians for two weeks (40).

So remarkable was the level of killing, that Iraqi authorities strongly protested until U.S. forces were ordered to stop and withdraw from the city.

In the wake of the April withdrawal, U.S. Marines leaders argued that they had not been ready to attack at that time but they opposed the decision to withdrawal once in the city. Lt. Gen. James Conway, commander of 1st Marine Expeditionary Force in April 2004, and his assistant, Brig. Gen. John Kelly, both said that the decision to assault and then withdraw from Fallujah was made by senior U.S. military and political authorities, including at the White House (37).

By late summer 2004, Iraqi resistance fighters again were well-established in the city. Attacks against Iraqi and U.S. forces occurred regularly. The decision was made to invade the city and remove the resistance fighters. Prior to the November 2004 attack on Fallujah, the military bombed and fired artillery into the city for at least six weeks (37) and created such dangerous conditions that most civilians, an estimated 250,000, fled (39). But not all who wished to do so were allowed to leave the city. Reports indicate that the Marines prevented men of military age (not defined) from leaving, probably on the pretense that they were possible resistance fighters. At the same time, troops of the 3rd Battalion, 1st Marine Regiment “conducted Operation Clean Sweep...in areas east of Fallujah. The operation was designed to hinder enemy movement to and from the city and eliminate any possible safe havens in the vicinity” of the city (42).

Iraqi military, known as the Fallujah Brigade, and police forces that had been stationed in Fallujah after the April siege were deliberately disbanded by Coalition authorities in August 2004. "The plan was to clear the city of any Fallujah Brigade and police members who could be convinced to cooperate with the U.S. military and the government in Baghdad. They were invited to join the new Iraqi army or the highway patrol, respectively." "The intention was to turn Fallujah into a blank slate -- that is, anyone who appeared on the street with a gun or in a uniform would be considered fair game if Baghdad asked U.S. forces to go back in and clear the city" (38).

Fox News reported that the final assault began as "An AC-130 gunship raked the city all night long with cannon fire as heavy explosions from U.S. artillery continued into Monday morning. Warplanes carried out some two dozen sorties against the city, and four 500-pound bombs were dropped over Fallujah before dawn. Orange fireballs from high explosive airbursts could be seen above the rooftops" (95).

Reporters of the *New York Times* reported: "mechanized units, mainly M1A2 tanks and Bradley fighting vehicles, entered the southern district, Shuhada,...their muzzles blazing, blowing apart buildings, rolling over barriers and confronting insurgents holed up in mosques and other refuges. It was the sixth day of the battle in Fallujah" (43).

In remarks echoing rationale for wholesale destruction in Vietnam, Army Captain Paul Fowler of the 1st Infantry Division is quoted as saying: "I really hate that it had to be destroyed. But that was the only way to root these guys out.... The only way to root them out is to destroy everything in your path" (83).

Monitoring Net of Human Rights in Iraq, a coalition of Iraqi human rights groups, issued a report that identified a variety of "crimes committed by the occupation forces and by Iraqi military units" in Fallujah in November 2004. The organization's report is summarized here.

- The plundering of health care centers and their destruction by bombing. The Central Hospital was occupied; the staff and everyone in the hospital at that time were arrested. Ambulances in the city have been bombed and the rescue teams were hindered from entering the city, where an estimated 50,000 civilians remained.
- Internationally prohibited weapons were used in the bombing of the city, such as phosphoric weapons, Napalm, bombs containing unknown gases, causing the blood to explode out of bodies. 24 carbonized bodies have been found in the area of the military neighborhood. Surviving civilian eyewitnesses stated that the soldiers of the occupation forces entered the area wearing gas masks. Furthermore, cases of deformed newly born increased as a consequence of the use of such weapons. In a press conference, which took place during the battle, Mr. Khaled Al-Sheikhali, official of the Ministry of Health, confirmed the use of such weapons.
- "More than 280 missing persons are reported from among the inhabitants of the city of Fallujah. Their fate is still unknown. These persons are officially registered by names and by photo at the local authorities in the city. It is further estimated that the total number of missing persons exceeds 500" (4, p. 5).

- “Arrested civilians were forced to participate in cleaning the city from the remains of the battle and what has been used in it. In one of the disposal sites of these remains, bodies of fighters and civilians, among them women and children were found. The entrance to these areas is prohibited” (4. p. 6).
- “Many civilians trying to escape the hell of shell firing were victims of snipers, who were following U.S. orders to shoot at anyone who moves, even at children. Many civilian eyewitnesses affirmed that the streets of their neighborhoods were full of dead civilians, killed on their way to take refuge in the nearest mosques, following U.S. appeals to do so.”
- Eyewitnesses confirm that 4 persons of the civilians seeking refuge at the "Al-Hadra Al-Mohammadiya" mosque, were led to a near wall, with their hands tied and their eyes covered, and were then executed there by U.S. and Iraqi Forces, on the grounds of suspecting them to be fighters.
- Doctor Hafid al-Dulaimi, director of the Commission for the Compensation of Fallujah Citizens (CCFC), established by the Iraq government, reported 36,000 destroyed homes in all districts of Fallujah, along with 8,400 shops (84)

Despite the intensity of the attack on the city and the presence of at least 50,000 civilians, the military “illegally denied access to the Iraqi Red Crescent” and, according to the UN's special rapporteur, used “hunger and deprivation of water as a weapon of war against the civilian population.”

Marine Corps Lieutenant General John Sattler was commander of the 1st Marine Expeditionary Force operating in western Iraq from September 2004 through March 2005. He commanded the siege of Fallujah in October and November 2004. Sattler is reported to have instructed troops, “...you don’t have the right not to shoot” (73). A British newspaper reported that U.S. troops were told by Colonel Mike Shupp, commander of Regimental Combat Team 1, a lead element of the 1st Marine Expeditionary Force: “Anyone still in the city will be regarded as a potential insurgent” (74).

During the November 2004 siege, Sattler said: “...all of the targeting that we have done within the city—each and every strike that's been conducted has been terminally controlled, meaning that the bomb is dropped on a specific target, controlled by a specific individual and dropped for a specific reason—either troops in contact, a sniper in the building, or a cache of weapons or ammunition inside that building. We have not nor will we conduct indiscriminate bombing with either our aircraft, our helicopters, our fixed-wings or our artillery” (75).

The level of munitions expended by the U.S. in Fallujah was said to have included 4,000 artillery shells, 10,000 mortar shells, 10 tons of bombs. These figures seem low, given the amount of destruction that ensued. What is known is that air cover was so dense on some occasions that planes were layered in the sky. Fighter jets regularly used Hellfire missiles and the 500-pound version of the GPS guided Joint Direct Attack Munition, known as the GBU-38. AC-130 gunships were widely used.

Despite, Sattler’s assurances of precision targeting, the military said the operation resulted in 2,000 buildings destroyed and 10,000 others severely damaged—as noted above, Iraqi estimates of the level of destruction were much higher (95; 75, pp. 401-02). The number of resistance

fighters in Fallujah at this time was estimated at 2,000. Independent journalists questioned the precision of the bombing, arguing that the massive use of firepower against supposed targets frequently affected civilians. Further, an earlier report in the New York Times cited military officials as dubious of precision air attacks on a city as densely built as Fallujah (76).

Major General Richard Natonski, commander of the 1st Marine Division led the ground maneuver element under 1st Marine Expeditionary Force in counter insurgency operations in the Battle of Fallujah. He is quoted as saying: "We had the green light this time and we went all the way...." "Natonski said he and other planners took lessons from the failed U.S. assault on the city in April, which was called off by the Bush administration after a worldwide outcry over civilian deaths" (77). During a news briefing he added: "Our intent is to minimize the damage to the buildings in Fallujah. However, we will not put to risk our Iraqi and American troops without taking measures necessary to protect their lives" (78).

"The Fallujah Model"

The tactics employed by the U.S. forces were similar to those used in other urban sieges. One reporter described the situation: "The Fallujah model is being applied yet again, albeit on a smaller scale. I haven't received any reports yet of biometrics being used (retina scans, finger printing, bar coding of human beings) like in Fallujah...." The report continues: "... most of the families who fled are staying in refugee camps outside the city in tents amidst horrible conditions in the inferno-like heat of the Iraqi summer." Neither food nor water was provided to the people (53). Those people who stayed were treated as "insurgents", to use the term preferred by the U.S. military and most of the media.

Other Cities and Areas

As elsewhere across Iraq, U.S. military forces face continued resistance in *Samara*, despite regular military actions and more intense assaults.

In mid-December 2003, Lieutenant Colonel Nathan Sassamon led the 1st Battalion of the 8th Infantry Regiment of the Army's 4th Infantry Division in operations in Samara. He is quoted as saying: "...we used explosive breaches on the target we went into.... No one really told us to win the hearts and minds, but they did tell us to bring the peace, to stop the insurgency, stop the fighting" (73, p.285). At least three soldiers in the Battalion were subsequently charged with various crimes against Iraqis.

A siege of Samara occurred in late 2004 as U.S. and Iraqi troops sought to gain control of the city and end the resistance. In anticipation of the attack, 40 percent of the city's population fled (30). Those who remained found water and electricity intentionally cut off (61).

By early 2006, both the resistance and U.S. attacks continued. A media report in February 2006 concluded: "Bloodshed is destroying the city and driving a wedge between the Iraqis who live there and the U.S. troops who are trying to keep order. Violence, police corruption and the blurry lines of guerrilla warfare are clouding any hopes of victory" (52).

In an effort to control population movements, especially by resistance fighters, the U.S. military built an eight-foot high dirt wall around Samara. Signs told people they would be shot if they tried to cross the wall. Residents can enter through one of three checkpoints after they show identification and submit to searches. "After the wall went up, the city's population fell from about 200,000 to about 90,000, according to U.S. military officials" (52).

Another siege of Samara was launched in mid-March 2006. More than 50 aircraft and 1,500 Iraqi and U.S. troops were involved. The U.S. military reported that the operation captured "48 suspected insurgents, 17 of which had already been cleared and released" (32). The contradiction in the use of the term "insurgents" is readily apparent as 40 percent of the captives were released within several days. Although 1,200 families fled the city, hundreds of others remained and were prevented from leaving. Also, aid agencies reported that they were prevented from entering the city with relief supplies. "We have been informed that they are taking the men for interrogation and leaving women and children alone in their homes afraid and desperate for supplies," said Muhammad al-Daraji, Director of the Monitoring Net of Human Rights in Iraq. An emergency room doctor in another city reported receiving telephone calls from residents within Samara. They spoke of dead bodies in streets and injured people who were unable to receive assistance. Said the doctor, "They were desperate and cannot be taken out from there. According to the information we have women and children are also victims" (23).

In September 2004, the U.S. military sweep called "Black Typhoon" which involved a siege that moved the city of Tal Afar toward chaos. On 19 September 2004, the *Washington Post* reported that U.S. forces "had turned off" water supplies to Tall Afar "for at least three days" (72). An estimated 150,000 of the 250,000 in the city fled or were forced to move out of the city. At least 100,000 never returned. Over 500 police officers either deserted or joined the insurgents. The mayor of the city, installed by the U.S. military after its occupation, reported that 40 percent of the information the U.S. military had about suspects was incorrect. Reflecting the tactics of the time, the military operation was one of siege, installation of local authorities and departure. Resistance fighters quickly returned and settled into the city for another year.

A year later the troops were back; 6,000 U.S. soldiers along with approximately 4,000 Iraqi soldiers were in Tal Afar. In anticipation of the attack, an estimated 90 percent of the city's population fled. The reason given for the siege was to attack resistance fighters, but reports indicated that they also had left prior to the attack (53). Independent reports noted that "residents of Tall Afar are reporting that most of the people killed were civilians who had no place to go so they chose to stay in their homes. People also stayed because they feared persecution at the hands of the Peshmerga and Badr Army"—that is, elements of the Iraqi military (53).

Plans for the September 2004 siege of Tal Afar, which included air and land attacks, were drawn by Lieutenant Colonel Karl Reed, commander of the U.S. Army's 5th Battalion, 20th Infantry Regiment, 3rd Brigade (Stryker) 2nd Infantry Division, and Lieutenant Colonel Kevin Hyneman, the deputy commanding officer of the 2nd Infantry Division's 3rd Brigade.

The Sunni Triangle

Fallujah, Ramada and Samara are all in the region in central Iraq so-called the “Sunni Triangle” because of the high percentage of Sunni Muslims living there. U.S. Army Major General Raymond T. Odierno, was commanding general of the 4th Infantry Division there from March 2003 until April 2004. The division “earned a reputation for being overly aggressive. Again and again, internal Army reports and commanders said that this unit ...used ham-fisted approaches that may have appeared to pacify its area in the short term, but in the process alienated large parts of the population.” One intelligence officer is quoted as saying: “These guys are looking for a fight...I saw so many instances of abuses of civilians....” Another officer charged that the division “fueled the insurgency.” One general is cited as saying what the division did “‘was a crime’” (73, pp.232-233).

Subordinates to Odierno said that he promoted the idea that all Iraqi detainees were terrorists and were to be treated as such during operations—that is, with great suspicion. One non-commissioned officer acknowledged that the division kidnapped family members in order to compel suspects to surrender (73, p. 283). Odierno became the assistant to the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff in 2005 and continued in that position until mid-2006.

Baghdad

Security for Baghdad’s citizens has remained problematic, at best, since the invasion. Occupying forces and Iraqi government authorities live and work in the heavily encased so-called “Green Zone.” Outside those boundaries, water and electricity supplies are limited, security depends upon local militias, and movement is often limited by fear.

In April 2006, against the continued insecurity in Baghdad, some senior U.S. administration officials began discussing applying the Fallujah model to Baghdad. That is, a major military battle to remove the resistance (54). In July 2006, the U.S. increased its troop presence in Baghdad by re-positioning several thousand soldiers from other areas into the city. Now there appear to be plans to wall the city in an attempt to prevent entrance by resistance fighters.

8. Holding violators accountable

The generally accepted rules of the laws and customs of war provide that a State’s political leaders, military commanders, senior officers, field officers and any soldier may be held accountable for war crimes. In the few trials that have taken place since the Nuremberg and Tokyo war crimes tribunals following World War II there has been a major focus on military and political leaders who order illegal military operations. The basic rule that “superior orders are no defense” applies to the all, from the rawest of recruits to the most senior commanders.

As is apparent from this report, there have been many individual military commanders that have issued illegal orders involving the deliberate targeting of non-combatants, including medical personnel. Other orders have sanctioned: torture; the use of illegal weapons; the deliberate

targeting of protected goods and facilities such as hospitals, ambulances, medical supplies, food, and water; the obstruction of humanitarian aid; and the wanton destruction of property. U.S./British military forces have no reasonable defense for most of the violations. For example, there is no allowable defense that military forces are dealing with “guerrilla” forms of resistance.¹⁸ The wholesale attacks on urban areas are particularly serious as attacks may not be carried out when, because of the environs, there is a high likelihood of high civilian casualties relative to military casualties. Thus in the Iraq War, individual commanders of U.S./British military forces, as well as the entire chain of military command up to the civilian leadership in the Department/Ministry of Defense and the Chief Executives, can be held accountable for their military decisions, orders, and omissions.

Individual military commanders have made decisions about choices of weapons to be used and the intensity of their use. During urban sieges, they have used tactics to remove large proportions of Iraqi occupants from the cities and have either given orders to treat all remaining occupants as real or potential “insurgents” or not given orders to fully protect and provide necessary security for those remaining citizens. Military action against civilian populations is a war crime. It can not be excused by the difficulties of dealing with guerrilla forms of resistance. In essence, it is a form of collective punishment that exceeds international law.

In this report there is ample of evidence of the indiscriminate use of deadly force and of physical abuse short of death against large and small numbers of Iraqis. In some cases, this illegal behavior appears to have been encouraged by military leaders, and in many more cases there appears to have been little or no attempt to prevent it.

9. Mechanisms for accountability

Action to enforce international law will, of course, need evidence of specific crimes. Witnesses are an important part of the evidence chain. For the U.S./British military conduct in Iraq it likely will be necessary to link specific military officers with specific orders or tactics. Some of that evidence currently exists in public accounts. Other evidence is likely to be found in correspondence and orders prior to specific military actions, post-action reports, logistics and weapons reports (especially for aircraft), and similar written documentation within the Department of Defense.

A major source of evidence may well be actual admissions by U.S. personnel that an event occurred. For example, U.S. officials do not deny that they attacked Fallujah General Hospital, but they say they attacked it because it was an enemy field hospital. Of course, attacking any working hospital is a war crime, whether civilian or the enemy’s, and the officials’ ignorance of humanitarian law is glaringly apparent. As more soldiers and officers understand the rules, they themselves may provide highly useful evidence, especially if they begin to refuse the orders they are obliged to refuse under international law.

Iraqi officials, doctors, military personnel and civilians may have compelling evidence. There is also ample photographic evidence of attacks on hospitals and many other violations.

¹⁸ Humanitarian law does not distinguish types of warfare, and there is no prohibition of “guerilla” style operations, suicide attacks or the like, provided that the target of these operations is the opposing military forces.

As this report shows, there is ample evidence to guide full investigations of war crimes by individual military officers with U.S. forces in Iraq and on up the whole chain of command.

There are a number of options for holding accountable U.S. military officers and civilian officials who have been involved in breaches of international humanitarian law during the invasion and occupation of Iraq.

The War Crimes Act

One option for holding perpetrators accountable is through application of the US War Crimes Act, signed into law in 1996. The law stipulates severe penalties for grave breaches of the Geneva conventions, including the death penalty. The Act applies the term “war crime” to the grave breach provisions of the Geneva Conventions and Protocols set out in this paper, to certain articles in The Hague Convention of 1907, and the use of certain weapons. Because of the clear language and purpose of this Act, and aware of the appalling violations, the current administration seeks to limit its use against its own violators by proposing amendments that would effectively absolve retroactively many of its personnel, including those in very high

U.S. Code, section 2441: War crimes

- (a) **Offense.**— Whoever, whether inside or outside the United States, commits a war crime, in any of the circumstances described in subsection (b), shall be fined under this title or imprisoned for life or any term of years, or both, and if death results to the victim, shall also be subject to the penalty of death.
- (b) **Circumstances.**— The circumstances referred to in subsection (a) are that the person committing such war crime or the victim of such war crime is a member of the Armed Forces of the United States or a national of the United States (as defined in section 101 of the Immigration and Nationality Act).
- (c) **Definition.**— As used in this section the term “war crime” means any conduct—
 - (1) defined as a grave breach in any of the international conventions signed at Geneva 12 August 1949, or any protocol to such convention to which the United States is a party;
 - (2) prohibited by Article 23, 25, 27, or 28 of the Annex to the Hague Convention IV, Respecting the Laws and Customs of War on Land, signed 18 October 1907;
 - (3) which constitutes a violation of common Article 3 of the international conventions signed at Geneva, 12 August 1949, or any protocol to such convention to which the United States is a party and which deals with non-international armed conflict; or
 - (4) of a person who, in relation to an armed conflict and contrary to the provisions of the Protocol on Prohibitions or Restrictions on the Use of Mines, Booby-Traps and Other Devices as amended at Geneva on 3 May 1996 (Protocol II as amended on 3 May 1996), when the United States is a party to such Protocol, willfully kills or causes serious injury to civilians.

positions. To date, these have failed, but there is every indication that the current administration will continue efforts to water down, through domestic legislation, the long-accepted definitions

of war crimes. This would also violate the U.S. Constitution as the Constitution places treaties as U.S. law, and a party to a treaty cannot unilaterally alter the treaty.

It is most distressing that legislators have not paid attention to implementing the Act in the Iraq war except in a very limited fashion. For example, in a letter to the U.S. Attorney General, 51 members of the House of Representative argued that the Act did apply to abuses committed in Abu Ghraib prison (64). Congressman Jim McDermott of Washington state referred to war crimes, but not to the War Crimes Act, in calling for an investigation of the attacks on hospitals and other crimes in Fallujah (65). Otherwise, members of Congress and most of the media have not referred to the Act as a means to further investigate and, if appropriate, prosecute individual military officers.

Although the Nuremberg War Crimes Trials held against Germans deemed responsible for the conduct of World War II in Europe and the atrocities against European civilians provide a precedent, none of those who were tried were frontline military officers. War crimes trials in East Timor did prosecute several Indonesian military and para-military officers involved in crimes against Timorese civilians as East Timor sought independence in the late 1990s. Separate trials were held in Indonesia for military officers involved in war crimes in East Timor. Despite a number of flaws in the conduct of the trials, two generals were convicted (63).

International Action

A second option for accountability is to work through the mechanisms provided by the Geneva Conventions or that are in place at the U.N. The Geneva Conventions have very clear provisions for ensuring that violators are brought to justice. Each Convention has provisions that require States to “enact any legislation necessary to provide effective penal sanctions for persons committing . . . grave breaches.” All States must “search for persons alleged to have committed, or to have ordered to be committed, such grave breaches, and shall bring such persons, regardless of their nationality, before its own courts.”¹⁹ The Conventions further provide:

No [State] shall be allowed to absolve itself or any other [State] of any liability incurred by itself or by another [State] in respect to [grave breaches].²⁰

Under this rule, U.S. or British personnel alleged to have violated humanitarian law may be sought by other signatories to the Geneva Conventions if there are no proceedings taking place elsewhere.

Even before the war in Iraq began, the United States initiated defensive measures to protect itself from liability for war crimes in Iraq by seeking bilateral treaties with most States. These agreements state that the other States would “decline” to prosecute or to bring U.S. citizens before the International Criminal Court. States that did sign such agreements suffered substantial withholding of U.S. aid. Even though patently illegal, and therefore ultimately void in

¹⁹ Geneva Convention I, Article 49. There are duplicate provisions in the other 3 Conventions for this and the following provisions. States may, however, transfer the person to another State concerned with the matter.

²⁰ In Geneva Convention I, this is Article 51.

international law, a number of States did enter into these agreements. At present there are some groups in Europe seeking to void those signed in European countries. Most countries in Latin America refused to sign these agreements, and most were “punished” by losing U.S. aid. While repugnant to the whole concept of humanitarian law, these agreements have presently stifled international action against the U.S. for war crimes in Iraq. This is in spite of the fact that the U.S. does not deny many of the war crimes, such as attacking hospitals, it has committed.

While it may prove difficult to establish a special tribunal at The Hague, such as in place now in regards the former Yugoslavia, or even cases against the U.S. and its personnel brought in national courts of other countries in the near future, Other options exist. For example, the Association of Humanitarian Lawyers has brought a suit at the Organization of American States. In addition, people can transmit information of war crimes to the relevant United Nations investigators. To date, the United Nations special rapports on torture (Mr. Nowak), extrajudicial killings (Mr. Alston); the independence of justice (Mr. Despouy); human rights defenders (Ms. Jilani); sale of children (Mr. Petit); the right to food (Mr. Ziegler) and the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (Ms. Zerroughi, Chairperson) have all reported on violations in Iraq.²¹ It seems likely that the Special Rapporteur on the right to health (Mr. Hunt) may in the future. Information can be transmitted through mechanisms described by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights.

World Tribunal

A third option is to invoke a new sitting of the World Tribunal on Iraq (WTI), a non-governmental collective of international citizens. As the WTI website states, the “legitimacy of the World Tribunal on Iraq is located in the collective conscience of humanity.” The Tribunal is a legacy of the 1967 Russell Tribunal that considered evidence on the U.S. involvement in and war against Vietnam. In a series of sessions in 16 different countries during 2004 and 2005, the WTI heard and considered testimony on the legality of the invasion and occupation of Iraq. It did not consider the role of individual military officers, but that could be a subsequent step if the WTI were to re-convene. While not having the force of law, a citizens tribunal can nonetheless amass sufficient evidence against perpetrators to compel U.S. or other authorities to initiate legal actions. These citizens tribunals are also important to provide evidence of the dictates of the public conscience.

Truth and Reconciliation Commissions

A fourth option for holding individual military officers accountable would be the creation of a form of a Truth and Reconciliation Commission, as has been used in Rwanda, South Africa and elsewhere to hear evidence of abuses and crimes. In the case of South Africa, the commission proceedings could result in referral to courts, but as with all such commissions, the primary goal was to openly acknowledge the crimes that had been committed as a way to promote national healing. A U.N. - mandated Truth Commission in El Salvador did name “over forty military officers and eleven members of the FMLN [anti-government force] responsible for ordering, carrying out, or covering up abuses. The Commission recommended that all those named in the

²¹ The reports can be found at the website of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, www.ohchr.org.

report be banned from public office for ten years, and from public security functions for life” (66). However, the Commission did not recommend prosecution of the individuals, although that could have been a logical step.

The precedents and experiences of Truth Commissions offer an option for adaptation to the U.S. involvement in Iraq. There is sufficient public awareness of the abuses by U.S. forces in Iraq and skepticism about the credibility of the U.S. administration to proceed with a form of a Truth Commission. Further, such a commission can further investigate, gather information and add to the public’s understanding of the abuses that have occurred in Iraq.

10. The “dictates of the public conscience”

The Iraqi War is rapidly becoming one of the worst “missions” ever undertaken by the U.S./British forces. At the present time, most people and legislators in the two countries are horrified at what has and is occurring but seem unable to stop the carnage.

All people have a right and a duty to insist on not only consequences for engaging in an illegal war in the first place, but also for on-going violations that constitute war crimes by any definition of the term.

It is time to begin to recapture humanitarian law in order to prevent an erosion of principles that could, in the end, make for a very bleak future for the planet.

In this light, there is one most important provision of The Hague Convention of 1907 that all should keep firmly in mind -- the “Martens’ Clause -- named for the Russian delegate who drafted it. It is now part of the Geneva Conventions and Protocols as well. The Martens’ clause states that in time of war all civilians and all combatants

remain under the protection and the rule of the principles of the law of nations, as they result from the usages established among civilized peoples, from the laws of humanity, and the dictates of the public conscience.²²

Our Challenge as U.S. Citizens

Each citizen of the United States is challenged to be willing to recognize first that fellow citizens in the executive branch of the Federal government and in the military have repeatedly violated international law in the invasion and occupation of Iraq. The next step is to open our minds to not only the possibility but the absolute necessity to hold our fellow citizens to account. As noted above, we have a law to do so—the War Crimes Act. The law was created to discourage exactly what has been done in Iraq by U.S. civilian and military officials.

²² The Hague Convention of 1907, 8th preamble paragraph. Restated in the four Geneva Conventions of 1949, it is found in Article 63 of Geneva Convention I. The Martens’ clause cannot be abrogated even if a party to the Geneva Conventions renounces the Conventions as a whole. The Geneva Conventions also require States to widely disseminate them so that they are known to the entire population. In Geneva Convention I this common article is Article 47.

Sources

- 1) Human Rights Watch. *Off Target: The Conduct of the War and Civilian Casualties in Iraq*. New York, 2003.
- 2) Human Rights Watch, "Q&A Legal Aspects of the Ongoing Fighting in Iraq," April 29, 2004.
- 3) Monitoring International Humanitarian Law In Iraq, "Military Occupation of Iraq: Application of IHL and the Maintenance of Law and Order," *International Humanitarian Law Research Initiative*, April 14, 2003. <http://www.ihlresearch.org/iraq>.
- 4) Monitoring Net of Human Rights in Iraq, "First Periodical Report of Monitoring Net of Human Rights in Iraq." 2005. Baghdad. www.mhrinet.net
The Net is made up of 20+ Iraqi organizations for Human Rights.
- 5) Thalif Deen, "U.S. Must Curb Abuses in Iraq, Say Activists." IPS-Inter Press Service, 13 January 2004. <http://www.ipsnews.net/interna.asp?idnews=21903>.
- 6) Jonathan Finan, "Among Insurgents in Iraq, Few Foreigners Are Found." *Washington Post*, November 17, 2005.
- 7) Jeffrey Gettleman, "Redirecting Bullets in Baghdad," *New York Times*, March 26, 2006.
- 8) Amal Kashf Al- Ghitta, "The War Against Iraq's Children," Project Syndicate, 2006. <http://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/ghitta2>.
- 9) "Cheap home loans will help displaced people," IRIN, December 1, 2004.
- 10) "Professionals are new targets of kidnappers," IRIN, April 10, 2006.
- 11) "Facing attacks, Shi'ite Muslims flee to south," IRIN, April 10, 2006.
- 12) "Local NGOs call for funds, national reconciliation," IRIN, April 4, 2006.
- 13) "Rising number of displaced in south need aid, say relief agencies," IRIN, April 4, 2006.
- 14) "Fallujah refugees estimated at 250,000," *Seattle Times*, November 19, 2004; "More than 40,000 displaced, ministry estimates," IRIN, April 2, 2006. In this report, the International Organisation for Migration is cited as putting the number of displaced persons at over one million "as a result of three decades of conflict."
- 15) "Former UN Human Rights Chief in Iraq, Says U.S. Violating Geneva Conventions, Jailing Innocent Detainees: Interview With John Pace." *Democracy Now!* February 28, 2006.
<http://www.democracynow.org/article.pl?sid=06/02/28/1427244&mode=thread&tid=25>
- 16) Lee Keath, U.S. Tries to Curb Iraq Human Trafficking," Associated Press, April 25, 2006. http://news.yahoo.com/s/ap/20060425/ap_on_re_mi_ea/iraq_human_trafficking_1.
- 17) "One in five Iraqis 'live in poverty'" January 25, 2006. <http://theaustralian.com.au>. It is useful to note that the web page for UNDP in Iraq contains minimal information.
- 18) UNDP, *Iraq Living Conditions Survey 2004*. New York, 2004.
- 19) "Documents show U.S. military in Iraq detain wives." Reuters News Service. 2006. <http://abcnews.go.com/U.S./wireStory?id=1550378>.
- 20) "Food prices rise after reduction of monthly rations." IRIN. April 2, 2006.
- 21) "Lethal 'flying gunships' returning to Iraq." Associated Press, March 3, 2006. <http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/11657894/>.
- 22) Dan Murphy, "In Tough Iraqi Conflict, Civilians Pay High Price," *The Christian Science Monitor*, January 21, 2004. <http://www.csmonitor.com/>.
- 23) "Aid agencies unable to enter Samarra," IRIN, March 22, 2006.

- 24) Khalid Jarrar, "As If There Were No Tomorrow: Sunnis Leaving Iraq," March 5, 2006. http://www.islam-online.net/english/In_Depth/Iraq_Aftermath/2006/03/article01.shtml.
- 25) Scott Johnson, "Doctors in the Cross Hairs." *Newsweek*, January 9, 2006. <http://msnbc.msn.com/id/10655555/site/newsweek/>.
- 26) U.S. State Department, *2005 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices*. 2006. Washington, D.C. <http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2005/61689.htm>.
- 27) Iraq Body Count, "Iraq Death Toll in Third Year of Occupation is Highest Yet" Press Release 13, March 9, 2006. <http://www.iraqbodycount.org/press/pr13.php>.
- 28) Les Roberts, et al. "Mortality before and after the 2003 invasion of Iraq: cluster sample survey." *The Lancet*, 364, Number 9448, 20 November 2004, pp. 1857-1864.
- 29) <http://www.icrc.org/ihl.nsf/7c4d08d9b287a42141256739003e636b/d67c3971bcff1c10c125641e0052b545>.
- 30) STRATFOR, "As Samarra: A Haven for Iraqi Insurgents?" U.S. Labor against the War, July 16th, 2004. <http://www.uslaboragainstawar.org/article.php?id=5679>. The article draws its information from STRATFOR, an intelligence and analysis website: <https://www.stratfor.com>.
- 31) United Nations, Security Council, Resolution 1546 (2004). June 8, 2004. <http://www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/news/iraq/un/n0438116.pdf>.
- 32) "On Scene: How Operation Swarmer Fizzled," March 17, 2006. A discussion on the web page entitled: "U.S. Launches Major Air Assault in Iraq." <http://www.atsnn.com/story/199132.html>.
- 33) "NGOs' report puts kidnappings this year at 20,000." IRIN, 21 April 2006.
- 34) U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs) News Transcript, April 21, 2006. <http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/news/2006/04/mil-060421-dod02.htm>
- 35) Joseph R. Biden Jr. and Leslie H. Gelb, "Unity Through Autonomy in Iraq." *New York Times*, May 1, 2006. http://www.nytimes.com/2006/05/01/opinion/01biden.html?_r=1&oref=slogin; Thomas E. Ricks, "Merits of Partitioning Iraq or Allowing Civil War Weighed." *Washington Post*, April 30, 2006; Page A18. <http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/04/29/AR2006042901142.html>.
- 36) "No Longer Unknowable: Falluja's April Civilian Toll is 600." Iraq Body County, 26 October 2004. <http://www.iraqbodycount.org/press/archive.php#pr9>.
- 37) Christian Lowe, Corps' top general in Iraq criticizes handling of Fallujah," *Marine Times*, September 27, 2004. <http://www.marinetimes.com/story.php?f=1-MARINEPAPER-356833.php>.
- 38) "Fallujah Battle Not Military's Choice." September 14, 2004. http://www.military.com/NewsContent/0,13319,FL_choice_091404,00.html.
- 39) "Fallujah refugees estimated at 250,000," *Seattle Times*. November 19, 2004.
- 40) George Monbiot, "A War Crime Within a War Crime Within a War Crime." *Guardian*. November 22, 2005. <http://www.monbiot.com/archives/2005/11/22/a-war-crime-within-a-war-crime-within-a-war-crime/>.
- 41) "U.S. Forces Storm Western Fallujah," November 08, 2004. <http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,137843,00.html>.
- 42) Cited in a narrative of the 3rd Battalion. <http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/agency/usmc/3-1.htm>.

- 43) Dexter Filkins and Robert F. Worth, "Fallujah on verge of falling -- fighting flares across Iraq" *San Francisco Chronicle*, November 14, 2004. <http://www.sfgate.com/cgi-bin/article.cgi?file=/c/a/2004/11/14/MNGF69RDSP1.DTL>.
- 44) "Picture emerges of Falluja siege." *BBC News*, 23 April, 2004. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/3653223.stm.
- 45) Rory McCarthy, "Uneasy truce in the city of ghosts," *The Guardian*, April 24, 2004. <http://www.guardian.co.uk/Iraq/Story/0,2763,1202163,00.html>.
- 46) Mark LeVine, "The Occupation as War Crime," *Znet*, May 11, 2004. <http://www.zmag.org/content/showarticle.cfm?ItemID=5504>.
- 47) Alex Kirby, "U.S. rejects Iraq DU clean-up," *BBC News*, 14 April, 2003. <http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/sci/tech/2946715.stm>.
- 48) Barbara Plett, "Iraqi alarm over DU ammunition," *BBC News*, 15 January, 2001. http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/middle_east/1118306.stm.
- 49) Andrew Buncombe, "U.S. admits it used napalm bombs in Iraq," *The Independent*, August 10, 2003. <http://www.globalsecurity.org/org/news/2003/030810-napalm-iraq01.htm>.
- 50) Iraq Analysis Group "Fire Bombs in Iraq: Napalm By Any Other Name." <http://www.politicalaffairs.net/article/articleview/966/1/32>.
- 51) Mike Whitney, "Covering Up Napalm in Iraq," *Znet*, 28 June 2005. <http://www.zmag.org/content/showarticle.cfm?SectionID=15&ItemID=8186>.
- 52) Tom Lasseter, "Order, peace elusive in Iraqi city of Samarra," February 15, 2006. <http://www.realcities.com/mld/krwashington/13880387.htm>.
- 53) Dahr Jamail, "The Siege of Tal-Afar." Centre for Research on Globalization, September 16, 2005. <http://www.globalresearch.ca/index.php?context=viewArticle&code=20050916&articleId=959>.
- 54) Chris Floyd, "Dead Cities." Centre for Research on Globalization, April 17, 2006. <http://www.globalresearch.ca/index.php?context=viewArticle&code=FLO20060417&articleId=2270>.
- 55) Cesar G. Soriano and Steven Komarow, "Poll: Iraqis out of patience," *U.S.A Today*, April 28, 2004. http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/iraq/2004-04-28-poll-cover_x.htm.
- 56) "Unemployment High, Future Uncertain in Iraq," ABC News, January 24, 2005. <http://abcnews.go.com/WNT/IraqWhereThingsStand/story?id=437685>.
- 57) "Iraq: children suffer as food insecurity persists, UNICEF reports," UN News Centre, 12 May 2006. <http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=18468&Cr=iraq&Cr1=>.
- 58) Michael Schwartz, "A Formula for Slaughter," *Znet*, January 10, 2006. <http://www.zmag.org/content/showarticle.cfm?SectionID=15&ItemID=9502>. Citing: Richard A. Oppel Jr. and Omar Al-Neami, "U.S. Strike on Home Kills 9 in Family, Iraqi Officials Say," *New York Times International Feed*, January 3, 2006. <http://www.heraldtribune.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20060104/ZNYT03/601040693/-1/ZNYT>; and Ellen Knickmeyer and Salih Saif Aldin, "U.S. Raid Kills Family North of Baghdad," *Washington Post*, January 4, 2006. <http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/01/03/AR2006010300524.html?referrer=email>.
- 59) House Judiciary Committee Democratic Staff. *The Constitution in Crisis*. Washington, DC, 2005. <http://www.afterdowningstreet.org/?q=node/5769>.
- 60) Dahr Jamail, "An Increasingly Aerial Occupation," *ZNet*, December 14, 2005. <http://www.zmag.org/content/showarticle.cfm?SectionID=15&ItemID=9325>.

- 61) Nancy A. Youssef and Patrick Kerkstra, "U.S., Iraqi forces take control of Samarra". 1 October 2004, Knight Ridder Newspapers.
<http://www.kentucky.com/mld/kentucky/news/world/9813499.htm>.
- 62) Jeremy Brecher, Jill Cutler and Brendan Smith (eds). *In the Name of Democracy: American War Crimes in Iraq and Beyond*. New York: Metropolitan Books, 2005.
- 63) "Indonesian Judges Seminar on International Humanitarian Law," War Crimes Studies Center, University of California, Berkeley. No date.
<http://socrates.berkeley.edu/~warcrime/Papers/Indonesian-Judges-Seminar.pdf>.
- 64) "51 House members call on Gonzales to appoint special counsel on alleged U.S. 'war crimes'". <http://www.informationclearinghouse.info/article8832.htm>.
- 65) Jim McDermott and Richard Rapport, "Investigate alleged violations of law in Fallujah attack." *Seattle Post-Intelligencer*, January 11, 2005.
www.seattlepi.nwsourc.com/opinion/207300_fallujahospital11.html
- 66) "El Salvador: Accountability and Human Rights: The Report of the United Nations Commission on the Truth for El Salvador," *News From Americas Watch*, Vol. V, No. 7, 1993. <http://www.hrw.org/reports/pdfs/e/elsalvdr/elsalv938.pdf>.
- 67) Amnesty International, "Iraq: Civilians under fire." April 8, 2003.
<http://web.amnesty.org/library/Index/ENGMDE140712003?open&of=ENG-IRQ>.
- 68) For the range of official and private para-military groups, see the several articles in the *New York Times*, including, Dexter Filkins, "Armed Groups Propel Iraq Toward Chaos," May 23, 2006; Michael Moss and David Rohde, "Misjudgments Marred U.S. Plans for Iraqi Police," May 21, 2006; Michael Moss, "How Iraq Police Reform Became Casualty of War," May 22, 2006.
- 68) Human Rights Watch, "A Face and a Name: Civilian Victims of Insurgent Groups in Iraq," October 2005, Vol. 17, No. 9(E). <http://www.hrw.org/reports/2005/iraq1005/>.
- 69) U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs), News Transcript, Feb 3, 2006. <http://www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/2006/tr20060203-12421.html>.
- 71) James T. Cobb, "Indirect Fires in the Battle of Fallujah," *Field Artillery*, March-April 2005, pp. 23-28. http://www.ringnebula.com/FieldArtillery_MarApr2005.htm.
- 72) Steve Fainaru, "After Recapturing N. Iraqi City, Rebuilding Starts from Scratch," *Washington Post*, September 19, 2004. <http://www.washingtonpost.com/ac2/wp-dyn/A31377-2004Sep18?language=printer>.
- 73) Thomas E. Ricks, *Fiasco: The American Military Adventure in Iraq*. New York: Penguin Press, 2006.
- 74) *Observer*, November 7, 2004.
<http://www.guardian.co.uk/Iraq/Story/0,2763,1345454,00.html>.
- 75) U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs), News Transcript, November 12, 2004.
<http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/news/2004/11/mil-041112-dod01.htm>.
- 76) David E. Sanger and Thom Shanker, *New York Times*, April 25, 2004.
http://seattletimes.nwsourc.com/html/nationworld/2001912106_fallujah25.html.
- 77) "U.S. forces declare victory", *St. Petersburg Times*, November 15, 2004.
http://www.sptimes.com/2004/11/15/Worldandnation/U.S._forces_declare_vic.shtml.

- 78) U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs), News Transcript, November 11, 2004.
<http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/news/2004/11/mil-041111-dod01.htm>.
- 79) Omer Mahdi and Rory Carroll, "Under U.S. noses, brutal insurgents rule Sunni citadel," *The Guardian*, August 22, 2005.
<http://www.guardian.co.uk/Iraq/Story/0,2763,1553969,00.html>.
- 80) CNN, April 1, 2004. <http://www.cnn.com/2004/WORLD/meast/04/01/iraq.main/>.
- 81) BBC, May 24, 2004. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/3741223.stm.
- 82) Greg Mitchell, "Brig. General warned Reuters not to pursue abuse charges, agency says." May 20, 2004. <http://www.freepress.net/news/3586>.
- 83) Anne Barnard, "Inside Fallujah's war: Empathy, destruction mark a week with U.S. troops" *Boston Globe*, November 28, 2004.
http://www.boston.com/news/world/articles/2004/11/28/inside_fallujahs_war?mode=PF.
- 84) "Iraq: Compensation for Fallujah residents slow – locals," IRIN News.org, April 4, 2005.
<http://www.irinnews.org/print.asp?ReportID=46441>.
- 85) Thomas E. Ricks, "Situation called dire in West Iraq." *Washington Post*, September 11, 2006.
- 86) Bob Woodward, *Plan of Attack*. New York: Simon and Schuster, 2004.
- 87) UN press release of October 16, 2005 (World Food Day) issued by the Special Rapporteur. He also discusses violations in his 2005 report to the UN Commission on Human Rights, UN Doc. E/CN.4/2005/47, para. 19.
- 88) The attack on Falluja's medical infrastructure in November 2004 prompted a legal action by the Association of Humanitarian Lawyers against the U.S. at the Organization of American States, Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, registered as Petition No. P-1258-04 by the Commission.
- 89) The Brussels Tribunal initiative was supported by literally hundreds of organizations and prominent persons and follows a report it issued by Dahr Jamail about hospitals in Iraq. See D. Jamail, 2005, "Iraqi Hospitals Ailing Under Occupation," www.brussels-tribunal.org/pdf/HealthCareUnderOccupationDahrJamail.pdf; S. Johnson, "Doctors in the Cross Hairs," *Newsweek*, January 9, 2006.
- 90) "Iraq – Middle East: Street children face hunger and abuse." UN Integrated Regional Information Network, 26 December 2005.
http://www.irinnews.org/report.asp?ReportID=50850&SelectRegion=Middle_East.
- 91) "Iraq: Children's mental health affected by insecurity, say specialists." UN Integrated Regional Information Network, 7 February 2006.
http://www.plusnews.org/report.asp?ReportID=51573&SelectRegion=Middle_East&SelectCountry=IRAQ.
- 92) <http://www.democracynow.org/article.pl?sid=04/05/11/1341201>.
- 93) http://www.military.com/NewsContent/0,13319,FL_prison_081805,00.html?ESRC=eb.nl.
- 94) Fox News, "U.S. Forces Storm Western Fallujah," November 08, 2004.
<http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,137843,00.html>.
- 95) For a discussion of the weapons used in Fallujah, see James T. Cobb, Christopher A. LaCour and William H. Hight, "The Fight For Fallujah," *Field Artillery*, 3/4, 2005.
<http://www.scoop.co.nz/stories/WO0511/S00185.htm>.

- 96) UN press release of October 16, 2005 (World Food Day) issued by the Special Rapporteur. He also discusses violations in his 2005 report to the UN Commission on Human Rights, UN Doc. E/CN.4/2005/47, para. 19.
- 97) Daud Salman, "Food rations cut hurting poor," March 29, 2006.
<http://www.reliefweb.int/rw/RWB.NSF/db900SID/YAOI-6NE8EU?OpenDocument>.

This report is published by:

Consumers for Peace

<http://www.consumersforpeace.org>

Association of Humanitarian Lawyers

<http://www.humanlaw.org>

Traprock Peace Center

<http://www.traprockpeace.org>

Voices for Creative Nonviolence

<http://www.vcnv.org>

Uruknet.info

<http://www.uruknet.info>

Information Clearing House

<http://www.informationclearinghouse.info>

AfterDowningStreet.org

<http://www.afterdowningstreet.org>

Socialist Worker newspaper

<http://www.socialistworker.org>

The Brussels Tribunal (for International Anti-Occupation Network)

<http://www.brusselstribunal.org/>

Stop the War Coalition (UK)

<http://www.stopthewar.co.uk>

December 18, 2006 revision 4